




Town of Leicester Fire Department 
3 Paxton Street 

Leicester Massachusetts, 01524 
 

Michael R. Dupuis                                                                                                                                                   508-892-7022                                

          Chief 

April 4, 2024 
TO:  David Genereux 
 Town Administrator 

 
FROM:  Michael Dupuis 

Fire Chief 
 
SUBJECT:  Appointments 
 

 
Deputy Tebo and his staff has completed new recruit interviews. I am requesting the Selectboard 
approved the following as Recruit Firefighter with the Town of Leicester. 
 
Matthew Berthume        
 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 

 
Chief Michael R. Dupuis, CFO 



The Leicester Public School District does not discriminate on the basis of race, color, sex, sexual orientation, gender 
identity, religion, disability, pregnancy and pregnancy-related condition, age, active military/veteran status, ancestry, or 
national or ethnic origin in the administration of its educational policies, employment policies, and other administered 
programs and activities. In addition, students who are homeless or of limited English-speaking ability are protected from 
discrimination in accessing the course of study and other opportunities available through the schools. 

 

 

Leicester Public Schools 
KNOWLEDGE • SKILLS • CHARACTER 

Brett Kustigian, Ed.D., Superintendent 
3 Washburn Square, Leicester, MA 01524 

P. 508.892.7040      F. 508-892-7063 
www.lpsma net 

 
 

 

 

April 4, 2024 
  
David Genereux 
Town Administrator  
3 Washburn Square 
Leicester, MA 01524  
  
  
Dear Mr. Genereux, 

 
The purpose of this letter is to ask the Board of Selectmen to vote to approve the School Building Committee 
as outlined in the attachment.  The School Committee previously voted to approve the School Building 
Committee as proposed at their meeting on April 1, 2024. Please contact me for further details and or any 
questions. 
 
Thank you for your consideration, 
 
 
 
Brett Kustigian 
Leicester Public Schools Superintendent 
 
kustigianb@lpsma.net 
508-892-7040 x. 9003  
 
  
 

  

  

 



Designation Name & Title Address Email & Phone # Voting 
Member 

SBC ember who 
is MCPPO 
certified 

David Genereux 
Leicester Town 
Administrator 

3 Washburn Sq. 
Leicester MA 
01524 

genereuxd@leicesterma.org Yes 

Local Chief 
Executive 
Officer 

Rick Antanavica 
Board of 
Selectmen Chair 

3 Washburn Sq. 
Leicester MA 
01524 

 Yes 

Administrator 
or Manager 

David Genereux 
Leicester Town 
Administrator 

3 Washburn Sq. 
Leicester MA 
01524 

genereuxd@leicesterma.org Yes 

School 
Committee 
Member 

Donna McCance 
School 
Committee 
Chair 

3 Washburn Sq. 
Leicester MA 
01524 

mccanced@lpsma.net Yes 

Superintendent 
of Schools 

Brett Kustigian 
Superintendent 
of Schools 

3 Washburn Sq. 
Leicester MA 
01524 

kustigianb@lpsma.net Yes 

Local official 
responsible for 
Maintenance 

Kris Lauzon 
Facilities 
Director 

3 Washburn Sq. lauzonk@lpsma.net Yes 

Representative 
of Office 
authorized by 
law to construct 
school buildings 

Jim Reinke 
School 
Committee 
member with 
construction exp 

3 Washburn Sq. 
Leicester MA 
01524 

reinkej@lpsma.net Yes 

School Principal Ted Zawada 
LHS Principal 

3 Washburn Sq. 
Leicester MA 
01524 

zawadat@lpsma.net Yes 

Member 
knowledgeable 
in educational 
mission and 
function of 
facility 

Richard Lind 
Assistant 
Superintendent 

3 Washburn Sq. 
Leicester MA 
01524 

lindr@lpsma.net Yes 

Local budget 
official or local 
finance 
committee 
member 

Denise Carrier 
Director of 
Finance 

3 Washburn Sq. 
Leicester MA 
01524 

carrierd@lpsma.net Yes 

Member of 
community 
with 
architecture, 
engineering and 
or construction 
experience 

Kevin Menard 
Board of 
Selectmen and 
Owner of 
KMKelly 

3 Washburn Sq. 
Leicester MA 
01524 

menardk@leicesterma.org Yes 





 
 
 
April 4, 2024 
 

Town of Leicester 
OFFICE OF THE TOWN ADMINISTRATOR 

Town Hall, 3 Washburn Square 
Leicester, Massachusetts 01524-1333 

Phone: (508) 892-7000   Fax: (508) 892-7070 

To: Select Board 
From: David Genereux, Town Administrator 
 
RE: Annual Town Meeting Warrant 
 
Please be advised of my request for the Board to open the warrant to correct or amend warrant articles the 
corrections are as follows (Changes to Article 18 are in Bold): 
 
Article 18 
To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Select Board to petition the General Court to adopt a special 
act, as set forth below, to allow Kenneth M. Antanavica to continue to serve in the Position of Police Chief 
until April 30, 2027, provided, however, that the General Court may make administrative or editorial changes 
of form only to the bill, unless the Select Board approves amendments thereto before enactment by the 
General Court, which amendment shall be within the public purpose of said petition; 
  
Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives in General Court assembled, and by authority of 

the same as follows; 
 
Section 1. Notwithstanding any general or special law to the contrary, Kenneth M. Antanavica, Police 

Chief of the Town of Leicester, may continue to serve in the position of Police Chief until April 30, 
2027, or until the date of his retirement, non-reappointment, or the date he is relieved of his 
duties by the town, whichever occurs first; provided, however, that he is mentally and 
physically capable of performing the duties of his office. No further deductions shall be made from 
the regular compensation of Kenneth M. Antanavica under Chapter 32 of the General Laws for any 
service subsequent to April 30, 2025, and upon retirement, he shall receive a superannuation 
retirement allowance equal to that which he would have been entitled had he retired on that date. 

 
The text was recommended by House Counsel to allow the Town to have potential termination options if 
desired.  There is also a change from 2026 to 2027, which was discussed with the chief, to allow for the time 
necessary to get the Police Chief position out of Civil Service and two conduct a recruitment. 
 
Articles 14 and 15 had a misspelled word in their titles. 
 
Article 23 
The Battery Storage bylaw was created from a bylaw that originated in the Town of Ware.  There were two 
references that were changed from Ware to Leicester. 
 
Please accept my recommendation to open the warrant, vote these corrections, and close the warrant. 

















































































 
SELECT BOARD MEETING MINUTES 

JANUARY 2, 2024 AT 6:00PM 
LEICESTER TOWN HALL, LEICESTER, MASSACHUSETTS 01524 

 
Chair Rick Antanavica, Vice Chair Dianna Provencher, Selectman Kevin Menard, Town Administrator 

David Genereux, and Executive Assistant to the Town Administrator, Maria Cataloni were in 
attendance.  

 
ATTENDANCE:  

Rick Antanavica Present  
Dianna Provencher Present 
Kevin Menard               Present 
John Bujak               Absent 
 
 
 
 

 
1. SCHEDULED ITEMS  

a. 6:00 - Hazard Mitigation Plan Update 
 

The Director of Emergency Management, Jason Main provided an update. He stated that the All Hazards 
plan is the most important document, as it is tied to FEMA. The Town could lose out on disaster money 
without an All Hazards plan. It is due every 10 years and the plan is now 30% done. The deadline is April 
24, 2024. Mr. Main stated that a draft is out and they are working through the last 20 items. It goes to 
MEMA first, then to FEMA. Once it is submitted to FEMA, the town is in good shape. The former plan 
didn’t’ take into consideration dams and flooding. It was done by a consultant.  
 
Mr. Menard asked does it have to be approved by MEMA before FEMA? 
 
Mr. Main responded yes, MEMA, then Select Board, then FEMA. MEMA gives a 40-day window of 
feedback if anything needs adjusting. An all-hazards plan for a town of this size is about 360 hours of 
work. He said he took this job a little over 3 years ago and identified needs to get the town where they 
need to be. By next week, they will have 4 new AEDs in Town Hall. There will also be one at 40 Winslow 
gym, and Becker gym. Those gyms are shelter locations. Each floor of Town Hall will have its own AED. 
Red cross came out in October and did shelter assessments for the town. Primary the Becker gym, 2nd –  
40 Winslow, warming center – senior center. Town Hall has not reviewed because it does not yet have a 
generator. Through work with Sam and Town Administrator’s office, they received $50,000 grant for 
generator going in sometime in the spring.  
 
Mr. Main stated he started 1st CERT class in February and still has plenty of room for anyone interested 
in joining ERPC. Ideally they would like to grow that team. First 4 members of CERT team trained. The 
fire department trained on new equipment and 10 new cots were received for shelters. HMPG grant to 
allow Fire Department to do Haz-Mat training. The 2024 goals were AED & CPR training for all Town Hall 
employees, fire evacuation training, active shooter training. Action plan in conjunction with Town Clerk 
for town meetings and elections.  
 



Mr. Main discussed needs – cert team members which would be a great way for community to become 
involved. LERPC should have 10 members and currently only has 5.   
 
2. PUBLIC COMMENT PERIOD 
None. 

 
3. RESIGNATIONS AND APPOINTMENTS 

a. Appointments; Jeff McNally (Administrative Appointment)  
 
He had previously attended but was not on agenda. 
 

b.  Patrick Fitzgerald (Fire/EMS) 
 
Mr. Fitzgerald stated he lives in Auburn and they do not turn anyone away. He recently finished recruit 
class. He has lived in Auburn all his life, currently an EMT for a private company and he would like to 
become firefighter and then a paramedic.  
 
Ms. Provencher made a motion to approve to appointments. Mr. Menard seconded. Motion passes 3-
0-0. 
 

c. Resignations: Shawn Honcharik (EMS) 
 

Ms. Provencher made a motion to accept. Mr. Menard seconded. Motion passes 3-0-0. 
 

d. Appointments to the Economic Development Committee 
 

Six individuals were already appointed. One spot left open for Harry Brooks.  
 
Ms. Provencher made a motion to approve. Mr. Menard seconded. Motion passes 3-0-0. 
 
4. CIVIC ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 
None.  
 
5. OTHER BUSINESS 

a. Donation Acceptance – Senior Center 
b.  

Ms. Provencher made a motion to approve. Mr. Menard seconded. Motion passes 3-0-0. 
 

c. Donation Acceptance – Police Department 
 

Ms. Provencher made a motion to approve. Mr. Menard seconded. Motion passes 3-0-0. 
 

d. License Renewals: 
i) Joe’s Auto, Motor Vehicle Repair, 81 Huntoon Hwy 
ii) Convenient Auto, Class II & Motor Vehicle Repair, 1135 Stafford Street 

 



Ms. Provencher made a motion to approve the MV repair. Mr. Menard seconded. Motion passes 3-0-
0. 
 
Ms. Provencher made a motion to approve the Class II. Mr. Menard seconded. Motion passes 3-0-0. 
 
 
 
6. MEETING MINUTES 

a. November 27, 2023 
b. November 28, 2023 
c. December 4, 2023 
d. December 11, 2023 
e. December 18, 2023 
f.  

Ms. Provencher made a motion to approve. Mr. Menard seconded. Motion passes 3-0-0. 
 
Mr. Antanavica read highlights for 2023 - town cisterns now cleaned, High School fire academy started 
in fall of 2023, 7 new hires for PD in 2023, 1st K9, Public Safety Day, public reading day, new member 
Kevin Menard, both businesses are waiting on new owners – Ziggy bombs and Eastern Pearl, new 
builder for development across from Walmart.  Chapter 90 road work commenced, Auburn Street bridge 
done with grant – open and finished on time. Online permitting funding, HS Senior Prom, New Heater 
system in school, 330K in ARPA funding for local businesses, employee appreciation day, auction of 
Victorians, Zero-based budget model through accounting office, grant awards listed, HS students now on 
one campus, full remodel of Becker buildings with MSBA funding, 5 vocational programs happening 
now, start using an old ambulance for nursing program, 3 Becker dorms used for temporary housing, 
bringing in $2 million per year, BOH moving back into Town Hall, one bid received for Memorial School – 
will be rebid in 2024.  
 
Mr. Menard asked are we in position to update anything on 5th Victorian? 
 
Mr. Genereux stated they are pricing everything out. They installed a residential pump, not commercial. 
The buyer has agreed to pay the other expenses, but they are getting estimates for the work to be done.  
 
Mr. Menard asked so that buyer has not backed out? 
 
Mr. Genereux stated no, he has not and they are expecting full answers in about 2 weeks.  
 
At 6:33 PM, Ms. Provencher made a motion to adjourn. Mr. Menard seconded. Motion passes 3-0-0.  

 
 

ADJOURN 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 



SELECT BOARD MEETING MINUTES 
MARCH 25, 2024  AT 5:45PM 

LEICESTER TOWN HALL, LEICESTER, MASSACHUSETTS 01524 
 
Chair Rick Antanavica, Vice Chair Dianna Provencher, Selectman Kevin Menard, Selectman John Bujak, 
Town Administrator David Genereux, and Assistant Town Administrator, Samantha Chatterton were in 
attendance.  

 
ATTENDANCE:  

Rick Antanavica Present 
Dianna Provencher Present 
Kevin Menard    Present 

 John Bujak    Present 
 
   Administration 
   David Genereux TA      Present 
   Samantha Chatterton ATA     Present 
 

 
CALL TO ORDER/OPENING 

VETERANS POEM 
 
 

Mr. Antanavica called the meeting to order at 5:52 PM.  
 

Mr. Menard made a motion to enter into executive session. Seconded by Ms. Provencher. Roll call 
vote (4-0-0) 
 

1. EXECUTIVE SESSION 
a. 5:45 – To conduct strategy sessions in preparation for negotiations with nonunion personnel or 

to conduct collective bargaining sessions or contract negotiations with nonunion personnel 
pursuant to G.L. c. 30A, § 21 (2) – Assessor Contract 

 
 
2. SCHEDULED ITEMS  

a. 6:00 – Liquor License Transfer, Jan’s Beer Mart, 385 Main Street 
Mr. Antanavica welcomed everyone back to the meeting.  
 
Mr. Genereux discussed the transfer of Jan’s Beer Mart and he introduced the applicant and his 
attorney. 
 
Mr. Arthur Pearlman introduced his client Mr. Gupta and stated he would like New England Lotus 
Liquors to be able to operate in Leicester at 385 Main St. and he would like for the store to be opened 7 
days per week.  
 
Ms. Provencher asked if they had ABCC approval.  
 



Mr. Pearlman replied the approval from the Select Board would need to come first. 
 
Mr. Bujak asked about a CORI form on the packet. 
 
Mr. Pearlman stated there was a continued without a finding charge on Mr. Gupta’s background check. 
He stated items being sold at a former smoke shop he worked at violated a law regarding drug 
paraphernalia. Mr. Pearlman said the owners of the store, which were his parents, sold marijuana pipes 
to customers at their request. The pipes had been sold to customers for over a year and they had no 
knowledge the pipes were illegal to sell. He stated the law pertained to controlled substances. Mr. 
Pearlman stated the case against his client was continued without a finding and dismissed. 
 
Mr. Menard asked what he would do to in the future to make sure his store didn’t sell anything illegal in 
the future.  
 
Mr. Pearlman said they were so traumatized by the incident they sold the store. He said they will make 
sure nothing is illegal, as this is a request for a liquor store, not a smoke shop. He said nothing of a 
tobacco nature other than cigarettes or cigars would be sold.  
 
Mr. Antanavica asked if there was a guarantee it would not turn into a smoke shop.  
 
Mr. Pearlman replied absolutely not.  
 
Mr. Bujak made a motion to approve the liquor license transfer under the stipulation it would remain 
a liquor store and would not sell smoke supplies aside from regular tobacco. Seconded by Mr. 
Menard. (4-0-0) 
 
 

b. 6:15 – Commercial Filming on HS Campus 
 

Mr. Genereux stated Wes Productions would like to film a commercial for ESPN while utilizing the gym 
on the high school campus. He said they would pay the town $3,000 per day for film for a total of 
$6,000. 
 
Dr. Brett Kustigian stated it was a welcome opportunity and would be good PR for the town and the 
school and the filming would not impact classes. He stated he did not have any concerns. 
 
Ms. Karen Stark said by Thursday the site would be cleaned up. She confirmed it was one day of prep 
and one day of shooting followed by the cleanup efforts.  
 
Mr. Bujak made a motion to approve 2 days of filming in the high school gym. Seconded by Ms. 
Provencher. Motion passes 4-0-0 
 
 
3. CIVIC ANNOUNCEMENTS 

a. Town Meeting – May 7, 2024 
 

Mr. Antanavica stated town meeting would be held in the Town Hall gymnasium on May 7, 2024.  
 



Mr. Bujak inquired about Saturday meetings. 
 
Mr. Genereux responded they are bound by town bylaws. 

 
4. OTHER BUSINESS 

a. Earth Day Cleanup – Jan Parke & CARE Group 
 
Ms. Jan Parke said they have not had a formal Earth Day cleanup since before Covid but they did an 
informal effort last year. She stated certain groups in town have greatly assisted in the previous efforts 
and the CARE group had concerns about people in the road. She asked the Town of Leicester to be 
Saturday, April 27th and wanted an endorsement from the Select Board to indicate it was a town wide 
effort and if there was a safety risk to ensure actions were taken to keep everyone safe.  
 
Ms. Provencher made a motion to declare Leicester Earth Day on April 27th  from 9AM to noon. 
Seconded by Mr. Menard. Motion passes 4-0-0 
 
Ms. Provencher discussed some of the roads with elevated levels of trash.  
 
Ms. Parke spoke about the efforts made last year to utilize the recycling center in the cleanup efforts. 
She asked for media from the Town Administrator’s office to let the public know of the centralized 
location.  
 
Mr. Antanavica asked if CodeRed could be used a week before to notify residents.  
 
Ms. Parke stated she wanted the town to help get the roads out.  
 

b. Winslow Ave (Former Middle School) – Permission for use for tech programing 
 
Dr. Kustigian requested using the Winslow Ave school for a culinary program. He said he would know in 
the summer whether the state approves the program. He stated he has many pieces equipment that 
had been obtained through grants and through the CARE group, they would store their Advanced 
Manufacturing equipment at the school.  
 
Mr. Antanavica stated he reviewed the report from the state and the utilization of the school rooms for 
classes vs. storage. He praised the CARE group for the work on the two rooms to be used by the 
children.  
 
Mr. Bujak asked about the leased out space to Head Start. He asked if it was addressed in the report.  
 
Mr. Genereux confirmed it was included in the report.  
 
Ms. Provencher made a motion to approve the Wilson Ave school for be used for tech programming, 
specifically the kitchen and cafeteria. Seconded by Mr. Menard. 4-0-0 Motion passes.  
 
 

c. Knight Hall Use Discussion 
 



Mr. Antanavica read a letter stating Knight Hall was turned over to the town a month prior because the 
school could not afford the energy bills. Mr. Antanavica said no one was told to vacate the building. He 
stated discussions were held with CMHA about potentially renting the building out to them, but nothing 
had been finalized. Mr. Antanavica stressed the shelter program, should it no longer be operational with 
the passage of the article, there would an immediate 2-million-dollar shortfall to the budget and it 
would place the town back to the exact sot it was in a year ago with residents choosing between an 
override or widespread budget and service cuts. He said the program has not only financially supported 
the town, but it was so successful because of the relationship the town has with CMHA and that 
relationship is possible because the town manages the buildings. 
 
Mr. Menard stated they also received 104 dollars per day for every student that is enrolled in Leicester 
from the shelter which equates to approximately $18,000 per child. 
 
Dr. Kustigian stated they have 18 students. He stated parents have concerns of Knight Hall being utilized 
as a shelter given its close proximity to the high school.  
 
Mr. Bujak stated he crafted the petition because he wanted to protect the property and he supports 
that petition. He said he hasn’t seen a cost analysis for the buildings. He thought the petition was fair 
and gave the power to the residents.  
 
Mr. Menard asked what the other options for the other buildings are if they were not to be leased out 
given their only usage is for dorms. 
 
Mr. Bujak said he was going off the impression the leases wouldn’t be renewed which no one could say. 
He saw the call logs from the shelter.  
 
Mr. Menard said anyone could ask for the info on call logs as it was public information. He stated the 
town elected a Select Board for a reason and if there was no trust in them he questioned why were they 
elected? He said the article would impact gym rentals and facility uses.  
 
A resident stated there were things going on and not everyone is aware of it and that equates to a lack 
of trust.  
 
Mr. Menard stated the town has preliminary talks about anything and everything and not every single 
discussion is documented or goes further than just conversation. He said people make assumptions. He 
stated the electric bills came in high because they are for Knight and Borger and the original intent was 
to shed the school of the electric bill to limit the school expenses. Mr. Menard said they are trying to get 
separate meters so it won’t be a combined bill. He said people don’t get all their facts before they begin 
presenting it publicly. He said people need to do their due diligence before they post misinformation 
online.  
 
Mr. Bujak asked Dr. Kustigian if he said Knight Hall was up for CMHA lease since that’s what he was told. 
 
Dr. Kustigian said he was concerned about the electricity bill and with the moving of the lockers to make 
a female locker room and there was some miscommunication and that was on him. He said he knew 
Leah from CMHA walked through the building but he doesn’t know of any plans that were outlined. He 
said the people he meets with from CMHA did appear to have an interest in Knight Hall.  
 



Ms. Provencher asked about the lead paint.  
 
Dr. Kustigian responded he wasn’t sure.  
 
Mr. Bujak expressed concerns for the safety of the students on campus and people walking around the 
property while school is in session.  
 
Ms. Dianne Moffit asked about the intended use of Knight Hall because CMHA has clearly expressed 
interest in Knight Hall. She wanted the people to know what was going on so they would have clarity. 
 
Mr. Menard said they were entertaining uses, but nothing had been identified or set in stone.   
 
Dr. Kustigian confirmed the conversation from Thursday in which he and Mr. Antanavica agreed he 
would take back over Knight Hall.  
 
Mr. Reinke said it was not his nature to be hostile and he applauded Mr. Genereux for exploring avenues 
of revenue streams. He stated the public had concerns about the shelter and when he drove around 
obtaining signatures the residents were bothered by the amount of homeless people in town. He stated 
they knew about the electric bill a yea prior.  
 
Mr. Menard said it would be well over a million dollars to change the heating systems. 
 
Mr. Reinke said the intent of the article was to not have any more housing on the campus. He said the 
state is not funding education as a whole by a billion dollars per year. He said he would like to work with 
everyone to ensure financially the town stays afloat. 
 
Mr. Menard said the housing program is the bridge to get the town to a better place for when Dr. 
Kustigian’ s vocational programs take off and begin generating income and starts to see a return on 
investment.  
 
Mr. Reinke said the planning board was working o endeavors to re-zone to bring additional revenues 
into the town. 
 
Mr. Bujak stated he crafted the petition was not necessarily to revoke the agreements.  
 
Mr. Menard asked if the petition strictly pertained to Knight or all buildings.  
 
Mr. Reinke said he was also interested in Swan as well and he didn’t want to disrupt any of the current 
programs in place.  
 
A resident said when it was originally discussed upgrades were discussed and he wanted to know how it 
was accounted for.  
 
Mr. Genereux stated the maintenance is tracked into the accounting lines once they were at a year they 
could see how close they came to projections. He clarified sometimes the town pays if its general 
maintenance and sometimes the program pays if its resident caused.  
 
The resident wanted to know if it was policed and inspected due to rumors in town of hygiene issues.  



 
Mr. Genereux stated he had shown the building to veterans agencies, semiprofessional sports 
organizations but unless there was something to actually take to the board, there is nothing on the 
agenda because there is nothing to take action on. He stated he would always show the buildings to 
anyone who has interest. 
 
Mr. Antanavica clarified Dr. Kustigian has control of Knight Hall.  
 
Mr. Bujak stressed the importance of checking the costs to date to provide to the town to ensure 
expenses are tracked including capital monies and maintenance. He said there was a cost that was not 
factored in last year.  
 
Mr. Menard asked for Dr. Kustigian to come to the podium. He asked for the impact of the kids who had 
come from the shelter.  
 
Dr. Kustigian said he expected a lot more than 17 students and to date they had done very well. He 
stated he was worried about future expenses.  
 
Mr. Menard asked about the impact to the schools, specifically to the teachers. 
 
Dr. Kustigian sated the town demographics are changing anyways and translators are needed in 
classrooms everywhere without a shelter. He said his special ed and ELL numbers are going up and 
would be going up anyway. He stated they could not control the student population and he doesn’t see 
a big difference either way.  
 
 

d. Approval of warrant articles – Spring Annual Town Meeting 
 

Mr. Genereux discussed the articles including the police chief civil service and reopen the warrant for 
article 18. He said the only other changes are the two zoning articles which were modified by the town 
planner.  
 
Mr. Bujak made a motion to open the warrant for the insertion for Article 18 and a revision of 
language for two zoning articles. Seconded by Ms. Provencher. (4-0-0) Motion passes.  
 
 

e. Project update 
Mr. Genereux gave an update to the on the Rochdale fire station, town hall paining, asphalt and striping 
bid, police floors bid, compactor, fire hydrants flushing, lawn mowing bid, snow removal for campus, 
recycling center millings, signage for schools, Memorial School walkthrough, lease agreements, RFP for 
the three dorms and the River Street property inquiry.  
 
Mr. Menard asked about the police floors and if they had received a quote previously.  
 
Mr. Genereux stated because the prices came back high it was put out to bid instead of quotes. 
 
Mr. Bujak asked for a list of roads on asphalt and striping. He also asked about the hydrants.  
 



Mr. Antanavica said they were new hydrants and he wants to know whose responsibility it is to flush 
and who has ownership of it.  
 
Mr. Bujak asked about the mowing and details regarding the campus. 
 
Mr. Genereux responded they are looking to purchase a special mower to assist.  
 
Mr. Bujak asked about septic backup at Borger and if it was fixed and if the carpets were ever fixed after 
previous backup from vapes being flushed down the toilet. 
 
Mr. Genereux stated Kris has spent a lot of time working on the drains. 
 
Mr. Bujak said his daughter told him it smells raunchy and it was making her nauseous.  
 
Mr. Genereux said he would look into it and report back to the board.  
 
 

 
5. RESIGNATIONS AND APPOINTMENTS 

a. Appointment – Health Agent – Thomas Kampe 
 

Mr. Genereux introduced Mr. Kampe to the board and discussed his background working in the food 
industry.  
 
Mr. Bujak asked why he wanted to work in Leicester. 
 
Mr. Kampe stated he liked the quaint towns and was looking to make a career change.  
 
Mr. Menard asked about the challenges to the position. 
 
Mr. Kampe replied as an inspector he would not be liked enforcing the laws but he was always willing to 
work with people.  
 
Mr. Bujak made a motion to approve Mr. Kampe as health inspector for the Town of Leicester. 
Seconded by Ms. Provencher. Motion passes 4-0-0 
 

b. Appointment – Principal Assessor – Kelli Robbins 
 

Mr. Genereux introduced Ms. Robbins to the board and expressed his happiness in her applying. Ms. 
Robbins said her priorities were to find new growth and to bring values up incrementally and ensuring 
the town is keeping up with current values.  
 
Mr. Menard asked about her previous experience in assessing.  
Ms. Robbins said she began her assessing career in the 90s and worked for two towns as an assessor. 
She stated she began attending law school and later became a town administrator.  
 
Mr. Menard asked about her duties and if she had any issues with them. 
 



Ms. Robbins stated the town was relatively far behind on inspections and she wasn’t sure she could 
reach the desired number of inspections. 
 
Mr. Antanavica asked if she was going to be fair and accurate in doing inspections and some properties 
are over assessed.  
 
Ms. Robbins stated she would be. 
 
Ms. Provencher made a motion to approve Ms. Robbins as the assessor. Seconded by Mr. Menard. 
Motion passes 4-0-0.  

 
6. MEETING MINUTES 

a. March 11, 2024 
b. February 27, 2024 

 
Mr. Bujak made a motion to approve. Seconded by Ms. Provencher. Motion passes 4-0-0 
 
Mr. Bujak made a motion to adjourn. Seconded by Mr. Menard. Motion passes 4-0-0 

 
 

ADJOURN  
 
 
 
 
 
 



SELECT BOARD MEETING MINUTES 
APRIL 1, 2024  AT 6:00PM 

LEICESTER TOWN HALL, LEICESTER, MASSACHUSETTS 01524 
 
Chair Rick Antanavica, Vice Chair Dianna Provencher, Selectman Kevin Menard, Selectman John Bujak, 
Town Administrator David Genereux, and Assistant Town Administrator, Samantha Chatterton were in 
attendance.  

 
ATTENDANCE:  

Rick Antanavica Present 
Dianna Provencher Present 
Kevin Menard    Present 

 John Bujak    Arrived Later 
 
   Administration 
   David Genereux, TA       Present 
   Samantha Chatterton, ATA           Present 
 

 
CALL TO ORDER/OPENING 

VETERANS POEM 
 

Mr. Bujak arrived 6:35 PM 
 

Chair Antanavica opened the meeting at 6:00 PM and read the veterans prayer. 
 

1. SCHEDULED ITEMS  
 
a. 6:00 – Change of Manager, Federation of Eagles, 850 Main Street 

Mr. Genereux stated there was a change of manager for the Federation of Eagles. Mr. Morris was not in 
attendance however the bar manager was in attendance. He stated he did a lot of charity for the club 
and the organization donated quite a bit of money to the town.  
 
Ms. Provencher asked if he was TIPS certified.  
 
The bar manager replied he was.  
 
Ms. Provencher made the motion to approve the change in manager. Mr. Menard seconded. (3-0-0) 
 

b. 6:10 – Change of Manager, Leicester Package Store, 869 Main Street 
 
Mr. Genereux stated there was a full application for Jeffrey Canane.  
 
Mr. Canane said he owned his own store for over 30 years and his father is almost 90 years old and had 
been the manager since 1958 and does not want to sell his business and he would like to carry it on.  
 
Ms. Provencher made a motion to approve the transfer. Seconded by Mr. Menard. (3-0-0) 



 
 

c. 6:20 – Western Mass Energy Improvement Project – National Grid 
 
Mr. Joe Carroll introduced himself and stated he was there to discuss a proposed project for a 
transmission line that runs through Leicester. He stated he was trying to encourage more engagement 
throughout the community with the project schedule and permitting overview. E5/F6 transmission line 
was designed in the early 1900s including over 600 structures encompassing 6 communities. He stated 
they were hoping to rebuild the line and replacing 26 structures in Leicester and National Grid would 
install optimal ground wire to offer protection against lightning strikes. He stated they would also 
manage mowing and make access improvements where necessary.  
 
Mr. Menard asked if the work was tied to work being done on Stafford Street. 
 
Mr. Carroll clarified the location of the transmission line and the locations of the project. He discussed 
industry standards for the structures and through the right-away there would be a 2 to 5 foot offset in 
height between the existing structures to the new structures because of the updated wiring and 
industry standards.  
 
Ms. Provencher asked about the impacts to the airport.  
 
Mr. Carroll replied there would not be an impact. He discussed the permitting process with the state and 
provided municipal and abutter participation. He said they would be filing for non-environmental and 
environmental permitting. He stated they would be working with the local conservation commission to 
file permits as well. He discussed the timeframe of the project which began in the summer of 2023 and 
will continue into 2033 for construction and restoration for the range of the project as a whole. 
 
He discussed the pre-construction activities and provided resources for public outreach including email 
and a hotline number. 
 
M. Menard asked if he had any permitting issues so far.  
 
They had not obtained local permits to date but they didn’t foresee any issues.  
 
Mr. Menard asked if there were any impacts to the residents of Leicester.  
 
National Grid staff stated they didn’t see any issues but the goal was to identify potential problems 
before it became a problem.  
 
Ms. Provencher asked if anyone was going to lose their electricity during this week.  
 
Staff responded no residents would not be losing power.  
 
Mr. Antanavica asked for the presentation and contact information to be placed on the website so 
residents could find it.  
 
2. CIVIC ANNOUNCEMENTS 

a. Town Meeting – May 7, 2024 



Mr. Antanavica stated Town Meeting would be held May 7th at Town Hall.  
 
3. RESIGNATIONS AND APPOINTMENTS 

a. Appointment: Ives Fisher, Police Officer  
 
Mr. Ken Antanavica introduced Mr. Fisher and stated he had been vetted and could not find a single 
person who had anything negative to say about him. 
 
Ms. Provencher asked why he wanted to work in Leicester. 
 
Mr. Fisher stated he and heard nothing but positive things about the department and he saw room for 
growth in Leicester to grow his career. 
 
Mr. Rick Antanavica praised the department for the difficult work they do and notated how busy they 
are.  
 
Ms. Provencher made the motion to approve. Seconded by Mr. Menard. (3-0-0) 
 
Mr. Antanavica stated he had eight years of military under his belt.  
 
 

b. Appointment: Pauline Gallagher, Bark Park 
Mr. Antanavica asked Ms. Gallagher how she was and why she wanted to be appointed to the bark park. 
 
Ms. Gallagher said the socialization for dogs was wonderful and the park was important to the 
community since the town she lived in did not have one.  
 
Ms. Provencher made a motion to approve. Seconded by Mr. Menard. (3-0-0) 
 

c. Appointment: Harold Leaming, Fence Viewer 
 

Mr. Genereux introduced Mr. Leaming as the building inspector and prospective fence viewer.  
 
Mr. Leaming said the goal is to inspect due to the volume of complaints about fences so he should be 
looking at fences legal being six feet or under.  
 
Ms. Provencher made a motion to approve. Seconded by Mr. Menard. (3-0-0) 
 
 
4. OTHER BUSINESS 

a. Tax lien sale – 474 Marshall Street 
 

Mr. Genereux said there was a discussion of tax lien sales en masse because it impacted homeowners. 
He said 474 Marshall presents a different issue because both owners of the property are deceased and 
the people who may have been associated with them are still in the house and the town had received 
nuisance complaints and trash complaints. Mr. Genereux soke to the treasurer who sent a payment 
agreement form to give owners an opportunity but if they didn’t hear back they would like to be 



authorized over the next few months to sell. The money owed was just under 10,000 dollars and since 
there was no active ownerships of the property, the sale would hopefully limit the nuisance complaints.   
 
Ms. Provencher asked about the two heirs listed in the paperwork.  
 
Ms. Genereux stated the heirs were not living on the property and the treasurer had reached out to 
them. The current occupants were not the heirs.  
 
Ms. Provencher asked if the payments from the inhabitants came how it would affect the lien.  
 
Mr. Genereux stated they could bid at the auction and go through the process to take it to land court.  
 
Mr. Menard made a motion to hold a tax lien sale for 474 Marshall Street. Seconded by Ms. 
Provencher. (3-0-0) 
 

b. Permitting update – Building Inspector 
 

Mr. Harold Leaming stated it had been a privilege to work in Leicester. He stated Ziggy Bombs was 
posting updates on YouTube and he was waiting on framing and insultation. He stated there was quite a 
lot of activity across from Walmart and Starbucks was moving along with the sitework approved. Mr. 
Leaming discussed flippers and how they are coming into town and getting rid of “old stock” and some 
of the mill properties were being worked on. He discussed 30 Mill Street and the engineering that had 
been done and some of the eyesore houses that were being worked on and were contributing to new 
growth.  
 
Mr. Leaming discussed the adaptive overlay district/ adaptive reuse and praised the town planner for 
giving people a break when it comes to restrictions on homeowners. He stated his only goal was to get 
the projects moving along.  
 
Mr. Menard asked if anything was happening with the mill by Rochdale park. 
 
Mr. Leaming stated they are in negotiations currently with the town.  
 
 

c. CMHA Meeting Update 
Mr. Antanavica stated they would begin sharing the meeting results of CMHA for the shelter program so 
the public knows what some of the issues are and what is discussed with town officials and the shelter 
program. He stated the buildings are clean and in good shape and there is nothing out of ordinary in the 
buildings. He discussed the fire alarms going off and most of it is from the residents cooking and the use 
of oil. He said the program managers are looking into fans to stop the issue.  
 
Mr. Genereux stated fire staff were in the building same day to explore vents and exhaust fans to stop 
the calls.  
 
Mr. Menard asked about the ruts and landscaping issues cause by the snowplow operator over the 
winter.  
 



Mr. Genereux clarified they would be taking care of the landscaping including widening the driveway to 
allow. 
 
Mr. Antanavica said the fire trucks need more room to move around and turn.  
 
Mr. Bujak stated they did similar work at the airport to widen areas for parking.  
 
Mr. Antanavica asked for a list of roadwork to be done and asked it to be supplied to the ater districts so 
they would receive proper notice. 
 
Mr. Menard made a motion to adjourn. Seconded by Ms. Provencher. (4-0-0) 

 
 

ADJOURN 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 




